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MULTINATIONAL PETROLEUM COMPANIES AND

FOREIGN POLICY
THURSDAY,

JULY 25, 1974

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBC03-II'ITE ON MULTINATIONAL CORPORATIONS
OF THE C03MMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS,

Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 10 a.m., in room 4221,
Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Frank Church [chairman of
the subcommittee] presiding.
Present: Senators Church, Muskie, and Case.
Senator CHu-tc-. The hearing will please come to order.
We have two witnesses this morning. Each has a lot to say. So we
had better get started right on time.
Our first witness is Professor Robert B. Stobaugh, who is chairman
of the Harvard Business School Energy Project, of Harvard University.
SWEARING OF WITNESS

Professor, we take only sworn testimony in these hearings.
Do you swear that what you are about to testify to in these proceedings will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth,
so help you God?
Mr. STOBAUGII. I do.
Senator Cnuucn. We are pleased to welcome you this morning,
Professor.
You have a prepared statement which I understand you are going to
summarize. The whole statement will appear in the record as though
read in full.
Mr. STOBAUGII. Yes.

TESTIMONY OF PROF. ROBERT B. STOBAUGH, CHAIRMAN, HARVARD BUSINESS SCHOOL ENERGY PROJECT, HARVARD UNIVERSITY, CAMBRIDGE, MASS.
Mr. STOBAUGH. Part of my opening statement will include some
material that is not spelled out in my written statement. I do this to
give an overview of the subject so as to put some of the actions detailed
in my written statement into perspective.
Senator CHURChi. Proceed the way you think best.
Mr. STOBAUGH. Thank you.
(167)

ALTERNATIVE M1ETHODS TO THE EMBARGO

When the embargo and cutback were declared last October, there
were three different alternative methods for solving the problem. One
was for the governments of the major consuming countries to get together and agree on some type of sharing or allocation process. There
were a lot of discussions in the OECD, but there was a failure of the
major consuming nations to agree to a method.
To illustrate some of the complexities involved, at one end of the
spectrum was the Japanese, who wanted the oil to be shared on the
basis of overall energy needs of the entire economy. At the other end
of the spectrum was the United States, who wanted oil to be shared
on the basis of imports. And since we had a lot of domestic oil production then, of course, we would have come out relatively well if we
had reached agreement to share on the basis of imports.
In the middle were some of the European countries which tried to
resolve this big difference. The French, for example, made proposals
that the oil be shared on the basis of the needs of certain key sectors
of the economy. That proposal created a problem because transportation, for example, was a very large user in the United States; whereas
I understand that the French were proposing that transportation
requirements be given a low priority receiving about half share in
terms of allocations.
So, as a result of these differences in needs of different countries,
the countries could not agree on how to do it. Hence, that left two
other methods to solve the problem. One would have been for the U.S.
companies to have been forced to pool their available oil under the
Defense Production Act, and then it would have been administered by
an emergency petroleum supply committee. I do not think the companies were too keen on that because it would have made a lot of
their own data public.
The third solution was for the companies to do it individually, and
of course, that is what happened.
Mlv own judgment is, and I think that this judgment is shared by a
number of the executives of the major oil companies-I understand
that Mr. Piercy stated this to you and I know Mr. Geoffrev Chandler
of Shell has stated the same thing-it is a government function to
allocate a scarce resource during a crisis. But that is my own oninion,
so I think that the governments did not meet their responsibilities
during this time.
ALLOCATION

OF OIL DURING CRISIS

Senator Cn ucn.
W1¥hat you are saying, Professor, is that the consumer governments were unable to agree to a formula for the allocation of available oil during the period of the crisis, they have agreed
to no formula since that time?
Mr. STOBAUGI. Yes.
Senator CiiURcH. On the other hand, the producinff governments
have long since managed to form an effective and unified front through
the formation of the OPEC arranirement? That means that the industrial nations of the WestervWorld. the nrincipal consumers of Dntrolerni. ire in dis'trray. while the producing governments are working
efficiently together.

Is that a fair summation of the current situation?
Mr. STOBAUGH. Yes; I think that is a good summation of it.
Of course, the producing governments have some differences hetween them, but basically they are cooperating and working together
and doing it effectively, whereas the consuming governments are not.
That left this vacuum and still leaves a vacuum for the oil coinpanics to occupy that position of power. It is as Mlr. Tavoulareas said,
the multinational companies moved into the power vacuum, they were
the only ones there to do it.
When they moved in there, that did not mean that they did not have
pressures on them; they had a lot of pressures on them from different
countries.
The producing governments were able to exert the most effective
pressure because the companies have large networks of tankers, refincries, marketing outlets, and need crude oil to run them, and the producing governments were more or less unified and, therefore, exerted
pressure which the companies succumbed to. Whereas there was pressure from the consuming nations, there were so many pressures from
so many different nations, what the companies did was attempt to keep
each of the consuming nations more or less happy, but without succumbing exactly to what each consuming nation said.
In the first place, they did not have enough oil to do whatever the
consuming nations said. There was pressure within the companies, too,
because I am pretty sure that a subsidiary manager of a major oil
company located in a consuming country would be exerting pressure
on headquarters to get his fair share of allocation or to get as much as
possible. So the management of these companies were subjected to a
lot of pressure both from without and within the firm.
Senator CHURcH. Let me ask this question.
THE EMBARGO AND ROLE OF TIE OIL COMPANIES

Given the situation, an embargo imposed by the Arab governments
against the United States, a shortage from the oil supply available to
the Western governments to form a united front dealing with the
crisis, and the producing governments working effectively together,
what would have happened if the oil companies had not been there,
and had not filled that vacuum?
For example, the Arab governments had embargoed not only the
United States, but the Netherlands as well. The Netherlands, being a
small country, would have been hard put to secure its fair share of the
oil available had it been left to the consumer governments to decide
upon a formula, assuming they could have reached one.
Yet I am told that the ambiguity of the situation with the oil companies filling the vacuum and working it out in a Byzantine way
resulted in the Netherlands receiving sufficient oil throughout the
whole period of the embargo.
Mr. STOBAUGH. Yes, that is my impression.
Before the embargo. the Netherlands was dependent 71 percent on
Arab oil. Once the embargo took effect, as far as I can find out. and
I do not have statistics because the Netherlands still has not published
any statistics for that period, as far as I can find out the 'Netherlands
suffered no more than its European neighbors. Even the European

neighbors who were on the top priority list to receive Arab oil seemed
to suffer about as much as the Netherlands did.
So there was certainly non-Arab oil being produced and delivered
to the Netherlands. I do not know the source of that, but we have some
data to suggest it might be Nigerian since the United States received
less Nigerian oil during the embargo than it had before, and I would
guess some Iranian oil went there, since the Japanese received less
Iranian oil during the crisis.
Senator CHurciH. Well, would it be fair to say-and if it is not I
know you will say so, because I am quite uncertain about all of thisthat the oil companies, in taking care of the needs of the Netherlands,
frustrated the Arab objective of embargoing the Netherlands; that is
to say, they managed to give effective protection to the Netherlands
despite the efforts of the Arab governments to embargo that country,
but that they carried out the embargo rather faithfully with respect
to its application to the United States?
Air.

STOBAUGH.

Yes.

In terms of the Netherlands, they frustrated the intent of the
embarogo even though. as far as I can tell, they lived up to the letter of
the embargo, but certainly they frustrated the intent.
Senator CnuRcn. That is what I mean.
Mr. STOBAUGI. Whether the Arabs knew that they were frustrating
the intent, I do not know. I would guess they probably did know. And
I do not know what would have happened if the Arabs had told Shell
or Exxon or some big company, not to take non-Arab oil and deliver
it to the Netherlands. I do not know what would have happened then.
But I think it would have increased the probability of some major
international confrontation.
In terms of the United States. the figures I have, show that there
was relatively little diversion, in fact very small diversion of oil to the
United States, even though there were some increases of Iranian oil
to the United States. 'We do not know whether this came out of increased Iranian production or whether it was diversion from another
customer. But overall, the United States lost a little of non-Arab oil.
During the height of the embargo we had less non-Arab oil than we
had before the embargo.
Senator CHURCH. Reading from page 3 of your statement, you bear
this out by saying:
It appears that the United States on the average through the crisis lost a
slightly larger proportion of its oil supply than did the rest of the world. The
United States during its four worst months was down an average of 6.1 percent
from Sentember, whereas the rest of the world during its worst four months was
down only 3.4 percent from September.

Mr. STOBAUGI. That is correct.
Senator CHURCH. It would seem to follow then, and also on page 3
in the previous paragraph, you say:
By February, when the United States supply was at its lowest mark, the rest
,of the world had a greater supply than in September.
Mr. STOBAUGH. Yes, that is correct.

Senator CHURCH. That would then support the conclusion that the
international oil companies faithfully executed the embargo against
the United States, although they managed to finesse the matter in
taking care of the needs of the Netherlands?

Naturally, it would be easier to do that than to do the same for the
United States. I recognize the difference, the disparity.
Mr. STOBAUGH. In both quantity of cut-back and volume of oil
needed, but I think that isn't a sound conclusion because not only did
the United States lose a greater proportion of its total oil supply and
a greater portion of its total energy than the average for the rest of
the world, the United States actually lost non-Arab oil during the
embargo period.
In other words, at the height of the embargo, we were getting fewer
barrels per day cf non-Arab oil than we were before the embargo.
Senator M2us~.
The figures Senator Church has pulled out
of your statement indicate the embargo had an effect upon the
United States that it did not have upon other countries, but how far
short of the Arab goal did the impact on the United States fall?
MIr. STOIA.UG. As far as I can see, what the Arabs wanted to happen
to the United States happened; that is, Arab oil was essentially cut
off. Before the embargo we were importing 1.2 million barrels a day
of Arab crude oil. During February we only imported 19,000 barrels
a day. In other words, we lost 98 percent of all of the Arab crude oil
that was supposed to come in. We have not yet analyzed the sources
of U.S. product imports.
Senator
MusKI. But the net figure was 6.1 percent down; is that
?
right
Mr. STODAUGI. Yes, and that is an average for all oil imports, both
crude and products, for a number of months. At the height, which was
February, we lost 7.4 percent of our oil, and January, 6.9 percent, and
then March, we started back up, we only lost 5.3 percent.
Senator Musyri. Those percentage figures, even the highest one, is
not sufficient to account for the total cut-off of the Arab oil imports,
is it?
Mr. STOB.uoH. I believe it is.
Senator MusxiE. Is it?
Mr. STOBAUG0I. Well, according to the best data I have it is.
Senator CiruncHi. On page 4 of your statement lies the answer to
Senator -Muskie'squestion. This is where you sayU.S. crude oil imports were reduced by some 30 percent between August and
September 1973 at the height of the shortage. More than 98 percent of the Arab
oil that the U.S. had been receiving was lost. Imports of Arab oil dropped from
1,200,000 barrels a day in August and September down to only 19,000 barrels a
day during January-February. Total supplies of non-Arab oil dropped very
slightly, about 2 percent.

So any embargo that is 98 percent effective is a pretty successful
embargo.
Mr. STOBAUH. Yes, and the unknown factor in this picture is the
difficulty in tracing product imports that come from different refineries
that are not in Arab lands to know whether or not they were using
Arab oil, and we have not had neither the data nor the time to trace
product inio;'t. But the crude oil number shows very dramatically the
effect of the embargo and I had done a piece earlier in the year in the
Wall Street Journal in which I mentioned the capability of switching
of non-Arab oil to the United States. If you take the case of Iran, for
example, Iran was producing around 6 million barrels a day and we
were importing about 200,000 barrels a day before the embargo-at the

height of the embargo we were importing a little over 400.000 barrels
a day. So we increased Iranian imports about 200,000 barrels a day i)
to this level of 400.000, which is still a very small percentage of overall
Iranian production. So that there was an enormous potential for
switching non-Arab oil to the United States that did not happen.
DIVERSION

OF NONARAB OIL TO TIlE -U.S.

A r.
Io you have an opinion as to why it did not happen ?
DEvixsox.
In other words, it didl not happen because the companies feared political retaliation from the Arabs, or because other markets were more
profitable. such as the Japanese and German markets?
I believe that there have been some stories to the effect that indeed,
AVest Germany had a glut of oil along about February or March.
Mr. STOBAU1II. This goes to the heart of what these colnpanies are
doing, and when you look at their time horizon they plan to be around
for a long time, 25, 50 years, indefinitely. They have a very long planning horizon and the big companies tend not to be short-term profit
mnaximizers because they know if they make a fast buck this year then
they are going to be subjected to much more governmental pressure in
the future years. So as much as I can tell I believe they attempted to
allocate oil in a general way to all markets as a percentage of the
demand in that market.
Now, their allocation was not perfect because presumably they did
not get together and decide exactly which company was going to
deliver where. They were allocating individually. But the net result
anpears to me comes out pretty close to the statement that Geoffrey
Chandler of Shell said, that the industry attempted to allocate oil to
all markets as a percentage of demand.
From what we can tell on price data, there were several deliveries
made to the United States in which crude oil was supplied to the
United States at a lower price than could be obtained elsewhere. I
would guess there were some deliveries to the United States where they
o the highest price that could be obtained. We Pre limited on price
data because we are working with aggregates and the only way we will
find out for sure the decision rules used by the companies would be to
get data on individual companies on their product movements and on
their profit margins, and until we get that it will be difficult to say
exactly which group of companies did what.
Senator CHURCI. Is that data available?
Mr. STOBAUGH. The data are available only within each individual
company. The data are not available to me or to the public or to the
Government right now. Each company has its own pieces of data used
for planning but nobody else has them.
DATA FRO'M

FrO

Senator CiURCi. This committee has asked the Federal Energy
Office to supply us with this data, operating on the assnption that the
Federal Energy Office can obtain it, and Mr. Sawhill has promised
that he will deliver it to the committee as soon as he has it in his own
possession. I do not know what problems will be entailed between the
Federal Energy Office and the companies in acquiring data.

S-nator iMt-sKiE. Do you conclude that the embargo against the
United States would not have worked unless the companies had made
it work?
Mr. STOBAUGH. Well. I think the Arab embargo would have worked
because the Arabs have such large oil reserves and such large production no company, either United States or foreign, would want to
take a chance of not being allowed ever to buy lirab oil again.
Senator MtNCSxIE. For that reason they made it work?
Mr. STOBA.UGI. Yes: that is the reason the- made it work.
Now, for the non-Arab oil, the fact that not more came into the
United States, you have to say, well, what would the situation in the
world have been if we did not have the major oil companies?
Senator Cnrxci. Well, I should think that if the administration
were prudent, it would want to acquire all of the data possible concerning the ways the companies allocated oil during the period of the crisis,
because we may be faced with another embargo.
I noticed that the Saudi Arabian Oil Minister as has been reported
in the press, took the occasion of Secretary Simon's recent visit to
Saudi Arabia to warn him that the Arab States are ready to reimpose their oil embargo unless the United States manages to squeeze
more territorial concessions out of the Israelis.
I think it is very clear that it is a prospective happening that we
have got to prepare for. Given the success of the last embargo, it is
entirely possible that the Arab governments will choose to impose
another embargo. Meanwhile, we had better find out all we can and
prepare ourselves for that eventuality.
Mr. STOBAUGH. I think that is correct.
THE OIL CO"£rPANIES

AS AGENTS

FOR ARAB GOVERNMIENTS

Senator MusxiE. That is the reason for my question. For the reason
you have stated, the oil companies became tle agents of the Arab govermnents in enforcing embargoes, is that not so?
Mr. STOBAUGH. That is correct.
Senator MAusiim. Is there any reason to believe that if there is a
new arrangement with ownership in the Arab governments, and the
companies acting as their marketers, that the same agency relationship will not exist?
Mr. STOBA-uGH. No; I would assume it will exist.
Senator MusKEE. Now, if that kind of arrangement does exist, if
that is that kind of agency, then both with respect to the supply and
price, the companies will be representing their Arab clients; is that
not so?
Mr. STOBAuGH. The companies will be doing what the Arab producers tell them in terms of where they can deliver crude oil and
products madeSenator MusiE. That is effective agency, as I read it, not as a
lawyer but as practical terms, and it seems to me that poses the
problem what substitute arrangements can we make to make sure that
the interests of American consumers and the American people are also
represented. At the moment there are none.

45-42C-75-12

Mr. STOBAUGH. Well, if you look at the picture from the position
of the oil companies, here on the one hand they have a very strong
group of nations, that they are going to have to depend on for decades
for crude oil, putting explicit pressure on them. On the other hand they
have a lot of diffuse pressure from the consuming governments and
essentially no pressure from the government of the nation in which
they are headquartered, so naturally they are going to react to this
strong pressure.
Senator MusKi. I understand the pressure that moves them to
pursue their own self-interest. I do not quarrel with their pursuing
their own self-interest. But the question I am raising is whether it
makes sense for us as a country and as a people representing consumers to put control of the situation in the hands of these companies
who are pursuing their own self-interest for whatever laudable motives
they may raise?
Mir. STOBAUGH. If you go back to some of their past history, the
companies were doing this world allocation function when they were
allocating production allotments to the Middle East countries. So
they in effect had a very strong bargaining position with the producers and more or less determined which ones could produce. They
did it partially economically and partially for long-term political
survival with them.
Now, then, the pressure has turned and they are still doing the
same role; that is, allocating the scarce resource, but they are trying
to keep each of the consuming countries somewhat happy by spreading the available resource without having anyone hurt too greatly. I
would guess they would say that they might very well be doing the
United States a favor by not bringing all of the oil back to the United
States and having the Europeans or Japanese or others take a very
large suffering, for example.
Senator Ciruncji. Your testimony bears out what other testimony
we have received clearly shows, and that is that during the last energy
crisis the American-owned companies not only faithfullv executed the
orders of the Arab governments, but thought themselves to be virtually
hostages of these governments.
We are often told that it is to our national advantage that these
great multinational companies are American owned. If this is so, what
leverage could this give us in coping with a new embargo should one
occur, or is there any leverage here at all that the U.S. Government
could utilize to make certain that we get as much oil as possible to
.
meet our needs?
THE ROLE OF THE U.S.

GOVERNMENT

DURING THE EMBARGO

Mr. STOBAUGH. I think that if a new embargo happened and a cutback happened the companies would be no match for the Arab governments. That is quite clear. And if pressure is to be put on the Arab
governments it would have to be from about the only source of power
in the world that can do it, and that is the U.S. Government.
If you want to solve the problem without putting pressure on the
Arab governments, then I think we would have to ask how would we
like to see the oil allocated. We have the potential power to tell the

companies that are headquartered here to brin g back a certain spread
quantity of oil to the United States. It is not clear to me that we would
ever use that power. I doubt that we would use it.
As I understand it, the U.S. Government did not attempt to use it
in the last embargo. As I mentioned in my statement, according to
Dr. Sawhill, he told the companies to bring back as much as possible
but then said but more or less treat everybody equitably. And that was
about as strong a statement as was given to the U.S.-headquartered
companies.
Senator CiUcfTi. We have had testimony that the U.S. Government
during the crisis actually did not ask the companies to do anything,
just left them on their own to make their decisions as they saw fit.
Mr. STOBAUGH. Well. I wouldSenator CHURCH. Well, from a realistic standpoint, would it not
follow that if our own Government had directed the companies to
allocate a sufficient supply of oil to the United States to avoid a shortage here, and the companies had undertaken to abide by that instruction, the Arab governments would have retaliated by further reducing
the supply ef oil made available to the American companies?
Mr. STOBAUGii. They might have, and it is difficult to make a conjecture on which I would have much confidence because I judge that
the Arabs were frightened themselves during the embargo and that
one of the reasons that they did not reduce the production further is,
and they said they were going to, was because of the fear of damage to
some of the western economies. If we had brought back more oil here
and the European economy had been hurting more than it did I do not
know what the Arab action would have been.
Senator MUSKIE. It has been suggested that the companies could not
have implemented the Arab policy as effectively if the companies had
not been integrated, that is, if the producing function had been separated from the distribution and marketing function.
Do you believe that to be so? Is that a valid conclusion?
Mr. STOBAUGII. Well, you would have to say what would the situation
be if they were not integrated? If you take Saudi Arabia, for example, there are only four companies operating there, or four owners
of Aramco. It is clear that it is easier to have an embargo be in effect
when you only have four companies to deal with than if you had many
companies to deal with. But if for one alternative, they were selling oil
to 100 companies and all the tankers were independently owned and
each tanker bought oil, it would certainly have been harder for the
Saudi Arabians to enforce the embargo.
On the other hand, if they are dealing with relatively few companies
who own tanker fleets and then took them to the refineries, I would
expect that there would be pressure on the tankers picking up oil to
only take it to refineries where they said they were going to take it,
otherwise they may never be allowed to stop in the Arab countries
again.
Senator MUsKIE. What you are saying is, with integrated companies
the pressure was put on the principal; if you broke it up, the pressure
then would shift to the tanker companies. Is that what you are saying?
Mr. STORAUGH. Yes.
Senator MUsne'. So that finding a way to break up the integrated
structure of the companies would not solve the problem?

Mr. STOBAUGH. Well, on this particular problem it would make it a
little harder for the Arabs, if you divested, say. production from tankers, but it would still be possible for them to do it.
ir. LEvI Nso. Does it not really come down to the fact in the
absence of a united front among the consuming countries, where they
have got a plan and are willing to pool and confront the Arabs with a
unified approach, that we are going to continue to be vulnerable because our agents are vulnerable; that is, the companies?
Mr. STOBAUGI. I think that is right, that until the consumer governments get together in one way or another, the producing governments are going to have the upper hand, and that is clear.
Mrs. LEwis. Have we not missed the chance to create that kind of
unity among the consumer governments?
ir. STOBAUGH. Well, I understand we are making attempts right
now to bring consuming governments together. Whether we will be
successful I do not know. But we certainly had a golden opportunity
to bring the consumer governments together some time ago when it was
a lot cheaper to stockpile oil in Europe, and that had been suggested,
especially to the Europeans, but they showed no great indication of
stockpiling oil to help them bargain with the oil-producing nations.
Even today I see no great urgency on anyone's part to move forward
with some kind of emergency stockpiling and pooling arrangement.
But I think that should be the No. 1 priority of the consuming
governments.
Senator CiiuRCH. Well, all of the momentum has gone out of the
effort to bring the consuming governments together, has it not?
Senator MusuKi. Will we have to borrow the money from the Arabs
to do it?
Mr. STOBAUGH. It seems like we are putting our emphasis more on
how to borrow the money back than how to get the prices down.
Let me say both within Europe and within the United States there
are a lot of powerful interests that are interested in higher energy
prices and I believe that one of the reasons the Europeans never moved
forward that much on stockpile was because they have the coal interests
and atomic energy interests and others that have a healthier situation
if oil prices go up. So I think that the consumer is probably the least
represented group of people in any of the societies. You have a lot of
special interests that are more represented, so I do not think there has
ever been any big urgency on any government's part to beat down
oil prices.
Senator MuSKiE. You had not been listening to the debate on the
Senate floor. The consumer is overrepresented.
Mr. STOBAuGnH. I judge that if we did not have these severe balanceof-payments problems that we would not be as concerned as we are
now about high oil prices. In other words, if we could find a way to
pay for them I do not think there would be too many governments
worried about them.
.

POSSIBLE SOLUTIONS

Senator MUSKIE. Have you worked out in your own mind a blueprint for action to change this situation and give us a fairer chance
in influencing the flow of oil, the production of oil and the price of oil?
Mr. STOBAUGH. Well, I think that, first, let me say I do not have a
simple answer.

Senator MUsKTE. You have company.
Mr. STOBAUGn. But let me tell you some of the directions that I think
would be needed to take to reach a better solution. One is getting together consuming governments in terms of pooling their oil reserves
so that they will be in a much better position in terms of any future
slowdown.
The second thing I think I would do is to attempt to force the oilproducing nations to put their oil up for bid in one way or the other,
because oil prices have begun to soften from time to time now because
there is more oil being produced than there is consumption. From what
I understand, very shortly the inventory storage is going to be full
and somebody is going to have to cut back production.
Well, I read this week where the Kuwait Govermnent says they are
not going to put any more oil up for bid because that is dangerous,
it might lower the price. They are just going to announce that certain
price and then any company that wants it can come and take it. and
if they do not take it at that price they will close down production.
So I think we ought to free up the market and get bidding into it.
Senator CnuRCH. To do that is going to take a great deal more of
governmental intervention on the part of our own Government than
has occurred up to now, because all of our testimony in the past seems
to bear out the fact that the companies themselves are less interested
in the reduction of price than they are in an assurance of their arrangements for supply, and they will bargain away the price for a continued
assurance of those arrangements any time. In fact, that has already
happened in Kuwait, where once again the companies are breaking the
line-one company leading the way. And once again the consumer is
going to get gouged.
You have already said that the consumer is the least represented
element in any Western society and the vested interests largely doiinate. I agree with that. But if something is not done about this price.
its impact upon the Western economy could very well bring about
disastrous consequences. We are beginning to see the effects of this
today. We must recognize that the era has changed, when the Iranian
Government is loaning the British Government $1.2 billion to bolster
its faltering economy. We are going to have a foreign aid program
ini reverse. We must recognize time has changed when one-fourth of
Krupp is purchased by the Shah of Iran. I do not know whether
that is to give him greater assurances of future arms supply or just
what. But it certainly is significant. We are living in a brand new
world and, of course. we have not awakened to that fact. Perhaps
we will not until that world falls in on us.
fr. STOBAUGH. I think that is right, that the United States will end
up being the biggest borrower of any nation because we have the
capacity to take their funds. So we will end up owing more than any
other nation.
LONG-TER3M

SUPPLY

CONTRACTS

Mr. LEvIN-SON. To put a specific on your general recommendation
about trying to free and turn this into a spot market one way or
another, would you support a proposal to prohibit long-term supply
contracts between U.S.-based companies and OPEC countries, except
with specific approval of the FEA_ Administrator or some other governmental authority?

Mr. STOBAUGH. I think that I would support some kind of proposal
where the U.S. Government would place some type of ceiling on what
the price could be or that approval of the U.S. Government had to be
obtained before the company could agree, and I think that way the
company might have more bargaining strength when it bargained
with a producing nation, because the company could say, "if we sign
too high a price we are going to have big political turmoil back home
and we cannot do it. We may not get approval."
Mr. L~vixsoN. That authority does not presently exist?
Mr. STOBAUGH. I do not know whether it does or not.
Senator Ciiuncii. It does not.
SOL-UTIONS
.L1'. STOBAUGH. But I think that is the third point I wanted to mention in answer to Senator Muskie's question awhile ago.
The third part of any solution is that the U.S. Government is going
to have to use some of its political strength because the companies are
no match for the Arab governments. As far as that matter, hardly
any one of the consuming nations are too. Once you get into how the
U.S. Government can use its political strength, I do not know. On the
one hand, people make a case that if the U.S. Government puts too
much political pressure on our allies, such as Saudi Arabia and Iran,
they may be overthrown and more radical elements may take over and
we will be worse off. I do not know enough about the politics to make an
accurate prediction as to how much pressure and in what forms we
could put on the producing nations. But I think that if we could encourage Saudi Arabia in some way or another to cointinue to stcp up
production and to sell it to a number of companies that wanted to buy
it, I think we would see lower oil prices and a healthier world economy.
One of the things that brought about the upset that we are going
through now is the very sharpness of the rise. If it had been a gradual
rise over a 20-year period of time the world economy would have been
able to adjust to it, but coming so sharply we have major economic
problems in virtually every modern industrial society now.
Mr. Lvvn,:sox. Do you consider that it is any kind of solution to get
the Saudi Arabians to buy $10 billion of U.S. Treasury securities?
Mr. STOBAUGI.
Well, I guess I would have to ask what would happen
if we did not get them to buy that? If the alternative were shutting
down production because they did not have any place to invest their
money, and if we could not keep them from shutting down production,
that would be worse than getting them to buy $10 billion in Treasury
bills. If the alternative is we could get them to keep producing and
take a lower price and, therefore, have less surplus funds, then that
would be a better solution, and I just do not know how much political
power we can use effectively with the Saudi Arabians. That is the
key, because they have the major excess surplus production capability.
They are producing around 9 or 91/, million barrels a day, something in
that range. They can go up to 11 million barrels in a fairly short time,
in a year. They can go up to 20 million barrels a day over a period
of a few years and that is an enormous amount of potential excess
production capacity. So they certainly have the power to have a major
impact on world oil prices.

Senator
day?

MUSKIE.

How long could they sustain 20 million barrels a

Mr. STOBAUGIt. I do not know how many years but it would be
many, many years.
Senator MUSKIE. Into a time when you and I will not be around
to worry about it?
\1r. STOBAUGIt. I would be dead before they had to stop 20 million
barrels a day production.
STRATEGIC STORAGE

Senator CnRcH. What you are saying surely underscores the importance, does it not, of moving ahead in a very determined way to
secure as large a measure of national self-sufficiency in our energy
supply as we can?
Mr. STOBAUGH. Broadly stated, I would agree with that statement,
but I think it can be a mix of domestic energy supply and strategic
storage. I do not think we have given enough thought to the question
of strategic storage and franklySenator CHRCH. How much would you have to store in order for
it to be really a meaningful factor in the event of another embargo?
Mr. STOBAUGH. Pardon?
Senator CH0uRch. How much would you have to store for it to be a
factor of much influence in the case of another embargo?
Mr. STOBAUGIT. Well, we are relatively better off than, say, the
Europeans and Japanese because we have so much domestic production. We could probably have a plan that we could cut back imports
and cut back consumption some-and consumption is now being cut
back because of higher prices. We could have a plan where consumption
is reduced a little and all we would have to do is have a strategic
storage to make up for a certain portion of our imports. It is not like
having to have 6 months' supply of all of our consumption. So I have
not calculated exactly how much we would have to have under certain
conditions but I think that storage could be part of the mix.
Senator Ciurzcm. Is any effort now being made to dramatically increase our storage capacity?
Mr. STOBAUCH. I know of none. The work that I know of on Project
Independence is moving much more toward domestic productive capacity in a lot of areas. Some of the plans, frankly, scare me. I heard a
plan the other day for shale oil production that would take away a
lot of water from the farmers in the West andSenator CHunci. If you think that scares you, it terrifies me, especiallv because the only part of the West that has any water that could
be diverted happens to be my part, the Northwest in-general and Idaho
in particular.
Mr. STOBAUGHI. We might be given a choice of taking water away
from the farmers and doing what they are talking about, "exporting
farming" out of Colorado and those States because the farmers would
have to leave or have strategic storage. I would rather go toward a
strategic storage situation. I think that is the kind of sophisticated
trade-off we need to make, and I do not know that they are being
done now, but I would hope they would begin to be considering it.

Senator CHURCII. Yes. If you want another civil war, I will tell
you the best way to get it is to start an effort to seize and divert water
supplies.
Senator IUSKIE. It would be a big help for the Maine potato
growers.
VERTICAL INTEGRATION

Senator CiiRcii. Just one other area to cover here that I do not
think we have covered in our questions so far.
You have had considerable experience working in the refinery end
of the oil business. Would vou describe your feelings with regard to
the pros and cons of-I was going to say integration of the industrybut I believe we have covered that.
Mr. STOBAUGH. Let me mention one other point. We talked about
vertical integration in terms of what happens during a crisis and how
easy or hard it is to effect an embargo. There are a lot of other questions
on vertical integration that come up. One is whether or not it gives companies economic power and, therefore, produces monopoly profits, and
I think certainly during a crisis time it might. During normal times
the answer is less clear. But on the benefit side of vertical integration
you have a more efficient network of operations if you can have a
refinery designed explicitly for a crude source and then that refinery
is also designed for the market outlets of the company. You get a
specialized refinery that will not cost as much to build as would a
more generalized refinery which would run on a lot of different crude
oils. That kind of cutsSenator CHURCH. Have not the big oil companies begun to build
specialized refineries because of cost factors and then found themselves
in a less flexible position to deal with international events?
MJr. STOBAUGH. That is right. In order to achieve economies of
operation they did build the specialized refineries so normal times cost
and prices would be lower than they would otherwise. During an
emergency, they lost their flexibility; the companies are making these
kinds of decisions.
SUBSTITUTES FOR OIL

Senator ChURCIH. I do not know whether you are prepared to answer
this question or whether it falls within your range of specialty. To
what extent would it be possible for us to substitute coal for oil, given
our very large supply of coal in this country, and thus substantially
reduce our dependency on foreign oil?
Mr. STOBAUGH. I think there are very large possibilities there. In
fact, I think that coal is the single source with the most potential that
will do us any good for quite a long while. I think that the economies
are such that we can pay a lot of money to do a first-class job of reclaiming land for strip mining and still have coal very economical
compared with alternative sources. I think that is a potential bright
spot.
Senator CHURCH. I would think so, too, and I agree especially with
what you said about reclaiming the land afterward, doing the necessary conservation work rather than viewing this oil and energy crisis
as an excuse for abandoning our concern about a cleaner environment,
which seems to be the tendency and even the easy assumption that

people are making. and beating a retreat in this general effort. I
should think the logic of the situation would le just the opposite. The
higher prices imposed by foreign governments has enabled us to proceed with a larger mining of coal and do so in an environmentally
acceptable way. The economics of it will work out for us now, whereas before they might not have worked out. It seems to me so obvious
that the opposite conclusion that most people have reached, and that is
being pushed on us by industry is in fact the valid one.
Mr-. STOBAT-GHr. I would not reduce environmental or pollution constraints at all. I would enforce them. And from what I can see, the
much higher prices now means we can do a lot better job of cleaning
up. The reason coal lost markets during the past couple of decades is
because of the very. relatively very low oil prices. Now that oil prices
have gone up so much we can afford to do a lot more cleaning up of
coal. and a lot more reclamation of the land. Shipping charges. which
used to be relatively high, now do not seem so high at all. So I think
we have money to do things that should be done in terms of environmental and general pollution control.
Senator CHuntci. Now, on the side of conservation, looking again
toward a greater measure of self-sufficiency, if we just wade in against
Detroit and began to build sensible automobiles in this country, would
that not have a very large effect on the consumption of gasoline? For
instance, if we built cars that would average 24 or 26 miles to the gallon because they are smaller cars, rather than 6.000-pound 350-horsepower. 7 percent efficiency. 7-miles-to-the-gallon automobiles, that we
are so attached to ?
Mr. STOBAUC,0. No question about that. Since our gasoline consumption is over 6 million barrels a day it is by far the largest single item,
and if we could reduce that quite a bit certainly it would help.
Senator CRfhmchi. Well, do you think the 'market forces will bring
this about or do you think some kind of forthright governmental
action will be required?
Mr. STOBAUc.H. Market forces have helped. but I think we will have
to have higher prices than we do now on the gasoline question in order
to bring gasoline consumption closer to the standards that you are
talking about.
But I think there are other things that could be done in terms of a
combination of governmental action and market forces, such as, for
example. on parking in central cities I would guess that the cars that
go in there probably are not paying their fair share as far as pollution
and space and similar items. So I think there are a lot of other actions
that would be moving in the direction of charging people for full
value, including damage to the environment. Putting in that kind of a
system would help the market forces work. If you take something like
the depletion allowance, for example. if we got rid of that, I would
judae that that would make oil prices higher and gasoline prices
higher because I think that there is a good case to be made that the
depletion allowance is a concession or a subsidy of the consumer. So
eliminating the depletion allowance would help reduce consumption.
Senator CHURCIT. Vell. I am not going to pursue this further because we get into the psycholo-" on that kind of thing. I just wonder
whether the price factor is all that determined whether the free market
really can be relied upon to produce these results or whether gasoline

is something like steak-people have got to have it once they become
accustomed to it, regardless of the price. Here people cannot traffic any
way but by automobile, since we have built our society in this fashion.
Do you think price is going to be that much of a factor in determining
our consumption or in changing the habits of automobile manufacturers? I do not know. I suppose this is a question that cannot be
answered definitively by anyone right now, I would think it would
take more direct Government action than simply to rely on the vagaries
of the marketplace.
Mr. STOBAUGH. The marketplace, particularly on automobile and
gasoline consumption, will take quite awhile to do because one of the
ways it will have an effect-and let us say if gas were $1 a gallonwould be that people would gradually, and some of them quickly,
begin to buy smaller cars. But we still have these big cars on the road
and it would take a number of years to work through the car stock.
So especially in gasoline, the short-run price elasticity is very low
compared with longer term; but longer term I think it would have an
important effect.
Senator CHURCH. Thank you very much, professor. Your testimony
will be very helpful to us.
[Mr. Stobaugh's prepared statement follows :]
PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT B. STOAUGH, PROFESSOR OF BUSINESS AD-MINISTRATION, HARVARD UNIVERSITY GRADUATE SCHOOL OF BUSINESS ADM1INISTRATION

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee: I have been asked to discuss
the costs and benefits to the United States of the foreign operations of U.S. oil
companies, especially the five so-called "majors" that are headquartered in the
United States-Exxon, Mobil, Texaco, Standard of California and Gulf. I was
requested to focus specifically on the role of these companies during the recent
crisis lasting from October 1973 through March 1974, which was caused by the
cutback of Arab oil production and the Arab embargo on shipments to certain
countries incl:ding the United States.
M1y research assistant, Mr. Howard Kailes. and I have obtained statistics
from a number of governments, statistics which are publicly available, and have
saalyzed them to determine what happened to the flows of oil during this crisis.
We have combined these with press reports and my knowledge of the industry
in order to judge what criteria the companies used to arrive at their decisions
which resulted in these flows.
We made some comparisons between the U.S. supply position and that
of the rest of the world in the aggregate. We obtained detailed information on
only five countries-the United States, Japan, West Germany, the United Kingdom. and France.
We have four main conclusions about what happened in those crisis months:
(1) The United States seems to have lost a greater proportion of its total oil
supply and of its total energy snnply than the average for the rest of the world.
By total oil supply I mean supplies from all sources, including domestic, and all
kinds of -petroleum products, not just crude oil.
(2) For thp other four major consuming countries that we studied, we were
unable to establish the exact percentage losses because we did not have the figures
on imports of refined products for any country -xcept the United States. But, as
well as we can determine from our analysis of the data that we do have. and
from press reports, the consuming countries of the world did not seem to differ
very widely -in the degree of their losses. Our results seem somewhat consistent
with the statement made by a Royal Dutch/Shell executive that the industry
allocated oil to all markets as a percentage of demand.'
I Goffrey Chandler, "The Changing Shape of the World Oil Industry," Petroleum Review,
June 1974.
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(3) There were some diversions of crude oil from the normal destinations, but
very little was diverted into the United States. U.S. imports of Iranian oil were
increased by about 200,000 barrels a day, but this might not have represented a
diversion from other destinations because Iranian production increased more
than this amount.
(4) In some cases, but not always, crude oil was supplied to nations. including
the United States, at a lower price than could have been obtained elsewhere.
Thus, some, but not all, of our examples are consistent with Dr. Sawhill's statement of June 5 to you that the oil companies made shipments into the United
States that they might have more profitably sold elsewhere.
I will present some of the statistics that support our conclusions, will indicate
our ideas as to why these patterns resulted, and then will discuss the issues
related to the broad question of the costs and benefit, that the United States
incurs through the foreign operations of the five U.S. majors.
In September 1973. the United States had available 17.6 million barrels of oil
daily (including both crude oil and refined products, domestic output and
imports). This daily average increased slightly during October and November.
But as the effect of the Arab cutbacks began to be felt, the supply dropped
sharply in December and continued to drop through February, when the bottom
was hit-at a level of 16.3 million barrels a day, about 7.4 percent below the
September level (Table 1). This drop was due almost entirely to the drop in
imports. U.S. production remained almost level.
TABLE 1.-U.S. SHARE OF OIL AVAILABLE TO CONSUMING NATIONS, SEPTEMBER 1973 THROUGH FEBRUARY 1974
j!.illions of barrels daily and percents]
1973
September
1. Oil available to world I -----........
58.3
2. Oil available to United States (see
lines 6-9 below) ----------------17.6
3. Change in oil available to United
States (percent of September) ---------------4. Oil available to rest of world (including
Communist states) --------------40.7
5. Change in oil available to rest of world
(percent of September) --------------------6. U.S.production of crude oil .........3
9. 1
7. U.S.production of natural
gas liquids .
1.7
4
8. U.S.crude imports ................
3.8
9. U.S.product imports
.--------------2.9

1974

October November December

January

February

59.2

57.7

54.8

55.4

57.2

17.7

18.3

16.8

16.4

16.3

+. 6

+4.0

-4.6

41.5

39.4

+2.0
9.1
1.7
4.0
2.8

-3.2
9. 1
1.7
4.1
03.4

March
58.0
16.6

-6.9

-7.4

-5.3

38.0

39.0

40.9

41.4

-6.7
9. 1
1.7
3.0
3.0

-4.2
9.1
1.7
2.9
2.7

+. 5
+1.7
9. 0 .....
1.7 ......

2.9

2.7

.

5

1 Includis monthly crude oil production figures, obtained from various issues of "Oil and Gas Journal" and U.S.natural
gas liquids produc.ion (see note3). Lagged byI month onassumption that production in countries other than major exporting countries was the same each month and that it takes an average of 1 month to transport oil from producting nation to
consuming nation.
Various issues of "Oil and GasJournal."
3 The variations from month to month are quite small, with the yearly average hovering around 1,740,000 barrels daily;
thus, 1,700,000 daily was assumed for each month in this analysis. Source: Bureau oi Mines as reported in Federal Energy
Office, "Monthly Enery Indicators," May 1974, p. 19.
4 U.S.Department of Commerce, "lmorts Commodity byCountry," monthly, various issues, and news release CB 74-83,
Apr. 8, 1974. This source was not available for March figure and data from the Federal Energy Office are not consistent with
this source. Therefore, March was estimated bytaking the increase in imports from February to March as reported by Federal Energy Office, "Monthly Energy Indicators," and adding it to the February imports reported above.
5 Estimated fromngraph presented in Federal Energy Office, "Monthly Energy Indicators," May 1973, p. 18. Basic data
are from Bureauof Mines through January 1974 and American Petroleum Institute after that.
o This increase from Octobar to November 1973 seems unusually high; hwever, the November import figures seem
more normal if compared with earlier months judging byseasonal trends in 1972; see Federal Energy Office, op. cit., p. 18.

The rest of the world, being generally closer to Arab sources of supply, began
to feel the cutback quicker than the United States. Their low point was reached
in December, at a level 6.7 percent below their September level. By Fehruary,
when the U.S. supply was at its lowest mark, the rest of the world had a greater
,supply than in September.
It appears that the United States on the average through the crisis lost a
larger proportion of its oil supply than did the rest of the world. The United
States, during its four worst months, was down an average of 6.1 percent from
September, whereas the rest of the world, during its four worst months, was down
only 3.4 percent from September (Table 2).
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TABLE 2.-CHANGE IN ENERGYSUPPLIES OF OILAND TOTAL ENERGY,UNITED STATES VERSUSRESTOFTHE WORLD
NOVEMBER 1973 THROUGH MARCH 1974
[Percentage of supply in September 19731
Total energy supply 1

Oil supply

During worst morths -------------------------------Average during worst Z mo ----------------------------Average during worst 3 mo---------------------Average during worst 4 me ---------------------------

--

United
States

Rest of
world

United
States 2

Rest of
world

-7.4
-7.3
6.5
-6. 1

-6.7
-5.5
-4.7
-3.4

-3.5
-3.4
-3.1
-2.9

-3.3
-2.7
-2.3
-1.7

SIncludes oil, natural gas, solid fuels, water power, and nuclear.
Calculated on basis that oil provides 47.2 percent of total energy in United States and 49.0 percent in rest of World (1973
averages as calculated from -BP Statistical Review of the World Industry 1973," p. 16.)
Source: Calculated from data in table 1.

But oil supplies are only part of the world's energy. If we assume that the
other supplies of energy did not change, then the United States loss of energy
was 3.5 percent during the worst month. After we correct for the fact that the
United States is slightly less dependent on oil for energy than the rest of the
world, the United States still seems to have lost a slightly greater share of its
total energy supply than did the rest of the world.

All the losses given so far are based on changes from September 1973. A more
significant measure of the losses would be a commrison between projected supply
and actual supply. This method shows that U.S. supply in February was about
20 percent below that projected -prior to the crisis. I do not have similar comparisons for other countries.

With this overall picture, there was some activity involving oil diversions.
Because of limited time, we focused our analysis on the imports of crude oil,
which in the aggregate were much greater worldwide than imports of refined
products.
U.S. crude oil imports

were reduced

by some 30 percent

between Auzust-

September 1973 and the height of the shortage, January-February 1974 (Table
3).

More than 98 percent of the Arab oil that the U.S. had been reeciving was

lost-imports of Arab

oil dropped

September down to only 19.000 a

from 1,200.000 barrels

a day in

day during ,anuary-February.

August-

Total supplies

of non-Arab oil dropped very slightly, about 2 percent.
TABLE 3.-U.S. IMPORTS OF CRUDE OIL BY COUNTRY OF ORIGIN, AUGUST -SEPTEMBER 1973 AND JANUARYFEBRUARY 1974
[Thousands of barrels daily]
AugustSeptember
1973

JanuaryFebruary
1974

4,114
Total ----------------------------------------------------------1,203
Total, Arab States -----------------------------------------------2,911
Total, non-Arab States -----------------------------------------633
Venezuela----------.--------------------------------------1,082
Canada ----------------------------------------------------524
Nigeria --------------------------------------------------59
Angola ------------------------.---------------------------229
Iran .........................................-------------- 237
Indonesia -----------------------------------------------Ecuador
----------------------------------------------------60
0
Bolivia -----------------------------------------------------12
Mexico ----------------------------------------------------64
Trinidad --------------------------------------------------11
All other non-Arab ! ------------------------------------------

2,885
19
2,866
493
960
462

Country of origin

047

430
275
90
11
116
' 65
1 17

Difference
-1,229
-1,884
-45
-140
-122
-62
-12
201
38
30
11
4
1
6

Substantially higher volumes were received from these countries in December than in January-February, as follows:
Angola 62, Mexico 27, Trinidad 90, Netherlands Antilles 21.
- Includes Netherlands Antilles which was zero in August-September and in January-February, but higher in December
(see footnote 1).
Spurce: U.S. Denartment of Commerce, "Imports Commodity by Country," monthly, various issues, and news releas
CS 74-83, Apr. 8, 1974.

But if we push the analysis one layer deeler, we find that substantial cuts
were made in U.S. imports of crude oil from some non-Arab suppliers, principally
Venezuela, Canada and Nigeria. We believe that Venezuelan oil was diverted
away from the United States so that the Venezuelan government could provide
more oil to other Latin American countries; 2 the Canadians reduced exports to
the United States in order to make up for reduced supplies of Arab oil received
3
by Canada. We have no data as to where the Nigerian oil was diverted but
speculate that it might have been to the Netherlands, which, prior to the embargo,
was dependent primarily on Arab oil.
These cuts in imports of non-Arab oil into the United States were almost offset
by increased imports from non-Arab sources, primarily from Iran. and to a lesser
extent from Indonesia, Ecuador and several other countries in the Western
Hemisphere. Imports of Iranian crude oil were almost doubled, increasing by
201,000 barrels a day.
The increased imports to the United States from Iran and Indonesia might not
have represented diversions from other countries because production in Iran and
Indonesia was increased after the embargo started by an amount greater than
the increase in U.S. imports (Table 4). Between September and December 1973,
lroduction in non-Arab nations was increased by .9 million barrels a day (from
38.4 to 39.3) compared with the largest cut in Arab production of 5.0 million
barrels daily (from 20.8 in September to 15.8 in November, rising to 16.1 in
December).
TABLE 4.-WORLD CRUDEOIL PRODUCTION, FEBRUARY 1973 AND FROMAUGUST 1973 THROUGH MARCH
1974
[Millions of barrels daily)
1974

1973
February August
Non-Arab States:
11.0
United States -----------------Canada
1.8
3.3
Venezuela .....................
Other Western Hemisphere ------- 1.8
.4
Western Europe
5.8
Iran
-Indonesia ... .................1.2
Nigeria ---------------------1.9
Other Non-Arab -------- ........ 1.4
9.1
Communist States -------------Arab states:
Libya ------------------------2.3
......
1.1
Algeria ..- .----Morocco, Tunisia, United Arab
Republic, Syria - ------------- .4
-------2.0
Iraq ...................
Kuwait ---- ------

.....-.

3.3

7.2
Saudi Arabia ..................
1.4
Abu Dhabi --------------------Bahrain, Dubai, Qatar, Oman ---- 1.2
Arab total ---------------------Nun-Arab total -------------------World total ........................

18.9
37.3
56. 2

September

NoDeOctober vember cember

Janu- February
ary

March

10.9
1.8
3.4
1.7
.4
5.7
1.4
2.1
1.4
9.5

10.8
1.7
3.4
1.8
.4
5.8
1.3
2.1
1.4
9.7

10.8
1.8
3.4
1.8
.4
6.0
1.4
2.2
1.3
9.8

10.8
1.8
3.4
1.8
.4
6.0
1.4
2.2
1.4
9.8

10.8
1.8
3.3
1.9
.3
6.1
1.4
2.3
1.5
10.1

10.8
1.8
3.3
1.8
.3
6.1
1.5
2.2
1.5
10.2

10.7
1.8
3.2
1.9
.4
6.2
1.4
2.2
1.6
10. 1

10.7
1.9
3.2
1.8
.4
6.1
1.4
2.3
1.5
10.2

2.1

2.3

2.4

1.8

1.8

2.0

1.9

1.9

1.1

1.1

1.1

.9

.9

1.0

1.0

1.0

.4
2.1

.4
2.2

.2
1.8

.1
1.9

.1
2.1

.2
1.8

.2
1.8

.3
1.8

3.0

3.5

3.1

2.6

2.5

2.8

2.8

2.8

8.4
1.3
1.2

8.6
1.4
1.3

7.8
1.3
1.2

6.3
1.2
1.0

6.6
1.0
1.0

7.5
1.2
1.1

7.8
1.3
1.1

8.1
1.5
1.1

19.6
38.5
58.1

20.8
38.4
59. 2

18.8
38.9
57.7

15.8
39.0
54.8

16.1
39.3
55.4

17.6
39.6
57.2

17.9
39.5
57.4

18.5
39.5
58. 0

Source: "Oil and GasJournal", various issues, modified byaddition of 1,700,000 barrels daily of natural gas liquids
in the United States (see table 1,footnote c).

In our analysis of the oil supplies of the other four major consuming countries,
we found that using September 1973 as a base was misleading, primarily because
of unusually low imports into the United Kingdom in this period. Therefore we
based our analysis on the average supply for January through September 1973.
Because we did not have statistics on product imports from Japan, West Germany,
the United Kingdom, and France, and because December is the last month for
which any import statistics presently are available on the United Kingdom and
France, our analysis is quite incomplete.
2 Petroleunt Intellioenee Weekly (i.e. PIW), Jan. 14, 1974, p. 12.
3 PIW, Nov. 12, 1973, p. 9.
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But with these caveats, it appears that Japan was slightly better off than the
United States, which in turn was somewhat better off than West Germany, the
United Kingdom, and France (Table 5). As with the United States, a comparison of projected supply with actual supply would be more significant than other
comparisons and would show a greater loss for Japan, because its oil consumption
had been growing more rapidly than that of the other countries.
TABLE 5.-ESTIMATED SUPPLIES OF CRUDE
OIL AND TOTAL ENERGY, SELECTED COUNTRIES, NOVEMBER 1973
THROUGH FEBRUARY 1974

[Percentage of January-September 1973 average]
Crude oil

1973
Novem- December
ber
-- --- -- -- -- - -

United States 2
++4.0
Japan --------------------+ 2.4
West Germany ------------- +3.4
United Kingdom -----------6.2

France ------------------

+14.2

-4.2
+4.7
-11.1
-12. 5

-16.5

Energy

1974
1973
JanFeb- Novem- December
ber
uary
ruary
-4.9
-9.0
-6.4
(3)
(1)

-5.1
+2.0
-13.2
(3)
(3)

+1.9
+1.9
+2.0
+3.2

+10.3

-2.0
+3.4
-6.5
-6.5

-12. 0

1974
JanFebuary ruary
-2.3

-7.2
-3.4
(a)
(3)

-2.4
+1.6

-7.7

(3)

(3)

1 Assumes following importance of oil in total energy supply and assumes shortfalls in imports of products in same
percentage as for crude oil based on data in BPStatistical Review of the World Oil Industry 1973, p. 16.)
1 Includes production of natural gas liquids inoil supply.

a Not available.
Note: Imports of products are believed to be much greater for United States and West Germany than for other countries
on the list.
Source: National statistics of each country.
We attempted to determine the extent to which prices in various nations
affected the supply of imported oil to those nations. The rapid changes in the
the price of oil by the producing nations obscures some of the possible price
effects because of differences in the time it takes to 'ship oil from a given producing country to various consuming countries. Iranian oil provides an example. In
February, Iranian crude oil was imported into the United States at $7.55 a barrel,
compared with $8.61 in West Germany and $9.73 in Japan (Table 6). The higher
price of oil to Japan may have been caused by shipments to the United States
and West Germany of a greater portion of oil exported from Iran prior to the
large price increase of January 1 than in shipments to Japan.
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However, in some cases, a realistic conclusion can be made. In February,
Nigerian crude was delivered to the United States for $11.86, versus $14.70 to
Japan. Since the United States is closer to Nigeria than Japan, the Nigerian
crude delivered to the United States was at least as likely to have been shipped
after January 1 as was the crude oil delivered to Japan, and tilegreater freight
cost to Japan was unlikely to have been $2.84 (that is, $14.70 minus $11.86).
Thus, we conclude that the United States was charged a lower price for Nigerian
crude than Japan during a comparable time period.
Hence, about all that I can say at this stage about the importance of price in
diverting crude oil to or from the United States is that there is no evidence that
the United States was systematically charged more or less than other countries.
Data on the profitability margins and quantities of crude oil sold by individual
companies are needed to analyze this issue appropriately.
Because most countries have a number of firms operating within them, many
in the form of joint ventures, we cannot from country statistics determine the
actions of individual firms. Furthermore, we cannot distinguish the actions of
the *'majors"from those of other oil companies. However, based on my experience
with the oil industry, I can provide some insights on how the large firms may
have managed the crisis.
Each major operates a complex chain of facilities starting with the production
of crude oil. Each major produces a hundred or more types of crude oil, each
somewhat different from the others, both in terms of impurities (such as sulfur)
and the composition of the hydrocarbons. These crude oils are moved to refineries
scattered all around the world, mostly by large fleets of tankers, but sometimes
by pipeline. Each refinery is somewhat different from any other refinery, and
this limits the flexibility of the company. For example, if a refinery designed to
operate on a light Libyan crude oil were used to process a heavy Venezuelan
crude, this would reduce its capacity substantially, subject its equipment to
severe corrosion, and result in the manufacture of inferior products. (I understand that previous testimony before you revealed the problems of New England
'etroleum Company (NEPCO) because their Bahamas refinery was designed for
Libyan crude.)
From the refineries, usually wholly owned by one company but sometimes
jointly owned with another firm, products are shipped to markets in over 100
nations.
This network of facilities is not operated in a vacuum, for sovereign nations
exert a variety of pressures on the management. This pressure is sometimes
exerted directly on the top management in headquarters, and sometimes on the
local subsidiary managers, who then transmit the pressure to headquarters. And
the subsidiary managers often need little encouragement to transmit this pressure because they are often very sympathetic to the needs of the country in
which they are located.
In theory, a company might be considered to be subservient to tile wishes of
its home country, and, indeed, the U.S. government has exerted this power in
manufacturing industries in a number of cases. A typical case has been to
prevent a U.S.-controlled subsidiary abroad from exporting to certain countries,
Red China or Cuba, for example. But the U.S. pressure often has been met with
counter-pressure from the government of the country in which the U.S.-controlled
subsidiary is operating. The host government has often won, for in the end it has
sovereign power over operations within its territory, and the U.S. government
has often been unwilling to exert sufficient countervailing pressure-either political, economic, or military-to overcome the wishes of the host government. For
example, the U.S. government recently allowed U.S.-owned subsidiaries in Argentina to sell equipment to Cuba.
There is little evidence that home countries, during the recent oil crisis.
attempted to exert much pressure on oil companies headquartered within their
boundaries.
The U.S. government, according to Dr. Sawhill's testimony before you, urged
the international oil companies "to bring as much as possible" into the United
States, but at the same time "recognized the interest in all of the countries of
the world in having some kind of equitable share of the world's supplies."
Britain is the headquarters for British Petroleum and partial headquarters
for Royal Dutch/Shell. The British government demanded full crude deliveries
from all companies.' However, I do not know what their relations were with
"PIW, 11-5-73, p. 1.
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British Petroleum and Royal Dutch/Shell. Our data suggests that Britain,
although on the Arabs' priority list, had their supplies reduced about as much
as other countries.
The Netherlands is an especially interesting case. Prior to the embargo, it
received 71 percent of its oil from Arab sources. but it apparently suffered no
more during the crisis than did other consuming countries? (This is the impression of observers and is not based on oil import statistics, for the Netherlands
has not released these yet.) I do not know whether Royal Dutch/Shell, partially
headquartered in the Netherlands, played a greater role than did other firms
in meeting Dutch needs. But the chairman of the company did announce on
television that Shell and the other international companies were sharing their
oil among their customers.'
Petrofina, although headquartered in Belgium, boycotted Belgium in March
along with ten other oil companies in order to force the government to allow
them to obtain higher product prices.'
France seems to be an exception to the apparent pattern that oil firms did not
give preferential treatment to their home nation. According to the Japanese, the
French government ordered CFP, a company headquartered in France and partially owned by the French government, to divert oil from Japan to France. s
France benefited from an Algerian order to the two large French oil companies
operating in Algeria (CFP and ERAP). Algeria instructed these two companies
to send their entire supplies to France, thereby stopping deliveries by these
companies to other nations. Additional deliveries of Algerian crude resulted from
orders by Algeria to non-French companies.' A "first priority" category was
given France by the Arab countries. The French government threatened to
revoke the refining and marketing permits of companies failing to maintain its
,upply, and each company was required to report each shipment of crude oil."
But all these measures were not sufficient, according to our sketchy data, to
keep France from losing about the same share of its oil as other countries. And
even CFP seems to identify with the oil industry-the head of CFP, although
agreeing with the Premier of France that nation-to-nation deals are necessary,
still stated that the oil companies "remain one of the best guarantees that human
ingenuity has found in our times to ensure efficient supply of markets."'
In spite of requests by some companies for prorationing of the available
supplies by governments of the consuming nations, these nations remained
divided and took a number of actions to improve their own supply positions.
As might be expected, some of their actions involved pressure on oil companies
operating within their boundaries, not just the ones headquartered there. Italy,
France, and Britain told the oil companies that they expected full, normal crude
oil deliveries; ' Italy and Spain restricted exports of refined products :I the
Netherlands stopped all exports to the United States, Norway and Sweden:"
Belgium licensed exports: and there was fear in Europe that a lot of other
restrictions would be placed on oil trade.' In addition to this pressure on companies for greater supplies, a number of governments made agreements to
purchase oil directly from producing nations.
However, -the oil companies are not without power in their negotiations with
the consuming nations. For example, during the embargo the companies told the
Dutch and Italian governments and others that crude oil would be shipped elsewhere if product exports to the United States were blocked. 7 And earlier I mentioned the boycott of Belgium because of price controls.
But the countries that did have the power to coerce the oil companies into
following their instructions were the producing countries, and this power
extended to controlling the trans-shipment of their oil through the Netherlands
,Middle East Economic Survey (i.e. MEES), 11-2-73, p. 1.
0 The Economist, 12-S-73. p. S.
7 PIW, 3-18-74, p. 2.

8 Clyde H. Farnsworth. "The Eighth Oil 'Sister' has French Accent,"
New York Times,
Business and Finance Section, p. 1.

0MEES. 11-23-73, p. 14.
"PrW, 11-5-73. p. 1.
U PIW, 1-21-74, p. 5.
"2PIW, 11-5-73. p. 1.
1P1W, 10-15-73, pp. 3-4, and 12-3-73, p. 4.
1 PW, 10-29-73, p. 5.
15PIW, 11-19-71, p. 10.
16PIW, 11-19-73. p. 10.
17 P1iV, Nov. 5, 1973, p. 2.
45-426-75--
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to friendly consumers and apparently also to controlling the destination of shipments from refineries using Arab oil.
The strength of the producing nations, especially those with large oil production, is not surprising. Since an assured supply of crude oil is needed to keep an
oil company's vast network of facilities operating, those nations which provide
a company with an important share of its crude oil supplies naturally have a
large influence. Thus, it was predictable that Mr. Jungers, the Arameo chief
executive, would take quick action to reduce his company's production in Saudi
Arabia as soon as he heard the King's message on the radio that production
would be cut.' Saudi Arabia provided on the average over one-third of the worldwide production of. Aramco's parents (Exxon, Mobil, Texaco and Standard of
California) and an even greater share of their reserves. Similarly, Gulf is heavily
9
dependent on one country-Kuwait-for its crude oil supplies.
But yet in spite of obeying the producing nations' orders, -the companies still
managed to negate the apparent intent of the orders-which was to punish some
nations and reward others. For in the end, there is no evidence that the nations
deemed to be "friendly" by the Arabs got a larger share of available oil than the
"unfriendly" ones. I would guess that the Arabs knew that the diversion of oil
would take place. I do not know what would have happened if all Arab countries
had ordered all oil firms operating in their territory not to divert any oil, either
Arab or non-Arab; but I presume the Arabs realized that this would have
increased the probability of an international confrontation between nations.
The top managements of the oil companies were able to cope with the constraints and pressures through the use of giant computer facilities. These computers take into account the capabilities and constraints inherent to the system,
such as availability of tankers, quality of crude oil, the capacity and processing
capabilities of refineries and the ability to swap products with other firms. Also,
the computer programs consider any constraints specified by management, such
as providing a specified amount of products to each country. The computer then
indicates to management how-within these constraints-available crude oil
should be allqcated to maximize the profit for the firm. Management is thus able
to try out various policies with the computer. They then pick the desired policy
and relay the message to the layers of managers that operate the worldwide
facilities.
I do not know what criteria these companies used to allocate their available
petroleum supplies, but the aggregate data for the countries that we studied
seem to be generally consistent with the statement of GeoffreyChandler of Royal
Dutch/Shell: "The allocation of oil as a percentage of demand to all markets
appeared to be the most equitable and practicable course of action in the circumstances. Indeed it was the only defensible course if governments were not collectively to agree on any alternative preferred system. For the companies, even
if this seemed the only way to avoid inviting their own destruction, it was by
no means the most economically attractive. .."2
For the sake of a discussion of the costs and benefits associated with the
foreign operations of the U.S. companies, I assume that in Mr. Chandler's statement his description of allocating oil is an accurate one, although data from
individual firms would be necessary to confirm this.
To do a proper cost/benefit analysis, one needs to know what would be the
situation if these five U.S.-based firms did not exist, and it is difficult to know
the answer to this conjecture. I assume however that if legislation were adopted
to harm the U.S. oil firms operating abroad, then a variety of foreign-owned
entities would fill the gap-private companies, such as Royal Dutch/Shell, as
well as many companies which would be owned by the governments of both
producing nations and consuming nations.
What costs to the United States exist because of the foreign operations of
U.S. firms?
These firms use the U.S. name and flag, and some critics claim that U.S.
foreign policy at times has been negatively affected and that part of our
military expenditures abroad are to protect U.S. economic interests. As you well
know, these complaints are directly against U.S. multinational enterprises in
general, not just the oil companies. I am not sure how one places a value on
this "cost" to the United States.
Is Fortune, February 1974, p. 58.
'8
20 1973 Annual Reports of the Major Oil Companies.
Geoffrey Chandler, "The Changing Shape of the Oil Industry," Petroleum Review,
June 1974.
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Another cost sometimes attributed to the foreign operations of U.S. companies
is the export of capital. The assertion is made that those operations reduce the
amount of investment within the United States. However, the U.S. Tariff Commission, in its study of multinational enterprises, disagrees with such a conclusion because U.S. monetary policy is so much more dominant in affecting
U.S. investment than the amount of funds involved in U.S. foreign direct investment. The Tariff Commission study is consistent with those econometric studies
which conclude that demand for goods rather than supply of funds is the major
determinant of investment in the United States.Y This question has not been
studied specifically for the oil industry, but I would guess that the amount of
oil investment abroad is much less important than other factors in determining
oil investment at home. The major determinants, I think, are the market for
petroleum and the degree of probability that exploration will be successful.
However, if investment abroad does detract from investment in the United
States, then the U.S. economy (including tax revenues) suffers accordingly.
Several benefits can be named. The foreign operations of the U.S. companies
create a number of well-paid jobs in the United States. These are in headquarters
and in research and development within the oil firms-also in the management,
laboratories and factories of the supplying industries. U.S. stockholders of the
parent companies pay taxes on the dividends they receive because of the foreign
earnings. But both the jobs and taxes are small compared with the size of the
overall U.S. economy.
The U.S. balance of payments also benefits from oil operations abroad. The net
benefit ranged from $400 million to $1.3 billion in the years 1966-72.: But these
numbers are small compared with over $100 billion in U.S. export$ this year.
The major benefit is likely to be the role played by these firms in the international oil industry. During normal times they are efficient in the operation of
their worldwide networks. During a time of severe shortages, the United States
could have a more assured supply of oil than if it were depending solely on oil
companies headquartered abroad. But it is unlikely that the United States will
receive a much greater proportion of its needs than other nations, unless the
U.S. government gives a direct order to the U.S. companies to allocate oil on
this basis. As for that, the U.S. government's actions are likely to be restricted
by considerations similar to those during the recent crisis. Still, the fact that
U.S. companies control an important share of the world's oil could give the
United States more power in attempting to arrange an international sharing
agreement for use in an emergency.
The issues are complex and the supply of oil important. Thus, we should
ensure that if legislation reduces the foreign activities of the U.S. oil companies,
including the majors, then something is available in their place to meet U.S.
needs.
One implication is that foreign taxation should be treated as a multilateral
question, perhaps through the OECD countries. In this way perhaps all foreign
direct investors, including non-oil as well as oil firms, could be taxed by their
home governments on a comparable basis. I think that the U.S. government should
take the initiative in bring about such an agreement.
Another area for action by the U.S. government, and again this does not solely
apply to oil firms, is to investigate joint ventures to determine whether they
violate U.S. antitrust laws.
Thank you for the invitation to testify. I will be happy to try to answer any
of your questions.

Senator CHulcn. Our next witness is Prof. John M. Blair, of the
Department of Economics, University of South Florida.
Please stand and be sworn.
Corporation and the World Economy
5tU.S. Tariff Commission, The Multinational
(Washington, U.S. Government Printing Office. 1973), p. 649.
Comparison of Alternate Theories of
"A
, See Dale W. Jorgenson and Calvin D. Siebert,
Corporate Investment Behavior," The American Economio Review (September 1968),
pp. 681-712.
m2 Preliminary revised figures prepared for publication in Survey of Current Business,
June 1974.

